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Mansfield District Council
Council Minutes

Date:  Tuesday 29 November 2022	Time:  6:00 PM	Place:  Council Chamber
	Present: 
	Executive Mayor Andy Abrahams, Councillor Debra Barlow, Councillor Mick Barton, Councillor Stephen Bodle, Councillor Andrew Burgin, Councillor Terry Clay, Councillor John Coxhead, Councillor Bill Drewett, Councillor Robert Elliman, Councillor Amanda Fisher, Councillor Mark Fretwell, Councillor Stephen N. Garner, Councillor Teresa Hanstock, Councillor P Henshaw, Councillor Brian Lohan, Councillor Ann Norman, Councillor Stuart Richardson, Councillor Dave Saunders, Councillor Philip Shields, Councillor Andy Sissons, Councillor June Stendall, Councillor Roger Sutcliffe, Councillor Sue Swinscoe, Councillor Andrew Tristram, Councillor Sidney Walker, Councillor Stuart Wallace, Councillor Sonya Ward, Councillor Andy Wetton, Councillor Craig Whitby, Councillor Martin Wright

	In Attendance: 
	E. Cieslak, J. Collins, D. Edwards, A. Hill and M. Pemberton




	
	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

	
	Councillors Anderson, Answer, Birchall, Bradshaw, Smart, Smith


	22/59
	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

	
	There were no declarations of interest.


	22/60
	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING 

	
	It was proposed by Councillor Wright and seconded by Councillor Henshaw that the minutes of the meeting of Council held on 25 October, 2023, be confirmed as a correct record.
On the motion being put to the vote, the Chair announced that the minutes had been approved unanimously. 
RESOLVED - That the minutes be approved as a correct record.

	22/61
	RECEIPT OF CORRESPONDENCE BY THE CHAIR OF THE COUNCIL, ELECTED MAYOR, MEMBERS OF THE EXECUTIVE OR THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER

	
	The Chief Executive Officer advised Council of correspondence received from the Boundary Commission for England relating to the 2023 Review of Parliamentary Constituencies. The letter advised that the Commission was current seeking views on new parliamentary boundary proposals in the district, which included
retaining the Grange Farm and Brick Kiln wards in the Mansfield constituency and moving the Pleasley Hill and Lindhurst wards into the Ashfield constituency. The consultation would conclude on 5 December 2022.
In addition, Council was advised that a consultation had been commenced on the East Midlands Mayoral Combined Authority Devolution proposals. It was reported that Nottinghamshire and Derbyshire County Councils and Nottingham City and Derby City Councils had recently approved the undertaking of public consultation. Details of the public consultation which ran until 9 January 2023 were reported. 


	22/62
	ADVANCE QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

	
	There were no advance questions from members of the public.


	22/63
	ADVANCE QUESTIONS FROM ELECTED MEMBERS

	
	The Chief Executive advised that one question had been received from elected members.
Question to the Elected Mayor from Councillor Elliman
 
Mayor per the MDC website and previous statements from yourself, it has been communicated that you will be donating 30% of your allowance to charity.
 
FY 2020/21 your allowance was £54,863, with donations totalling £8,247, which equates to just over 15%.
 
FY 2021/22 your allowance was £49,377, with donations totalling £4,212, which equates to just over 8.5%.
 
Can you please explain the difference between the 30% advised and the actual amounts paid? 
Response from the Elected Mayor
Thank you for your question Councillor Elliman but I notice you conveniently omit to mention that in the year 2019 - 20 I contributed £12,765 into the Mayor’s fund, it’s funny that you omitted to reference that.  The records you refer to also do not include further deductions from my salary which amount to £12,734 from 2019 to the present day.  My take home pay in 2019/20 amounted to £22,516 taking into account deductions that are not included on the record, the £12,675 that I did donate worked out to be a 57% contribution from my take home salary into the Mayor’s 500 fund which was almost double what I pledged.  Consequently, there have been reduced contributions to balance the massive overpayment in 2019/20, the actual overall contribution I have made amounts to £25,224 which is 29% of my total take home salary to date.  The 1% balance will be addressed in February 2023 when I again put money out under the Mayor’s 500 fund.  I’m extremely proud to have introduced the Mayor’s 500 scheme.  It was one of my first acts when elected in 2019.  I wanted to lead by example to show that a Labour Administration is caring and wants to help communities.  Some of the 42 projects that have benefited to date include helping towards providing food and school uniforms for families in deprived areas, providing breakfast clubs for young people in alternative education, supporting the Frenbot Charity football match raising money for Kings Mill Hospital children’s ward, supporting Veteran’s Unite, purchasing equipment for Mansfield harriers on a couple of occasions, numerous donations to young people’s sports activities and clubs, rugby, football, badminton, tai kwondo, dance, funds to support self-help impact group for people suffering with cancer, contributions to life saving defibrillators in Warsop and Mansfield Woodhouse, supporting Mansfield Corps of Drums, Notts Mining Museum just to name a few.  In addition, I also made a contribution to the Nottingham Community Foundation from my Mayor’s Fund and as a result of that extra thousands of pounds have come into community projects in the Mansfield District prior to Covid. 
 
Councillor Elliman, I’m glad you’ve raised this issue because it gives me the opportunity to demonstrate the stark contrast between the Conservatives at County Hall and ourselves.  We have taken 10% of all our allowances to help balance our budget and relieve the cost of living pressures on our residents by not raising Council Tax whilst the Conservatives have continued to heap misery on our district.  Not only have they continued to increase Council Tax but they actually have the gall to give themselves a 4% pay rise.  I hope, Councillor Elliman you ask this question because you’re a bit ashamed of your current leaders.  I think you might want to start lobbying the Conservative Leader.  A 30% reduction from your Leader’s combined salary of £132,000 plus £220,000 expenses would really be a big help to Mansfield’s constituents.
Supplementary Question from Councillor Elliman to the Elected Mayor
Thank you for the comprehensive answer Mayor.   I guess just one thing around the expenses, we’re all not fools in this room so don’t play us for the fool because we know that that £220,000 goes towards his office costs as for the other bit of his allowances, it’s not for me to discuss. But I think just I’d appreciate a written response to this bit to explain your numbers if that’s alright because in 2020/21 which would have had a similar allowance as well, the net take home pay for people with standard allowance of £12,500 would have been £40,461, so I’m still struggling to understand where your numbers come from especially when you refer to 2019/20 that you say that your take home pay would have been £22,000 so perhaps you would be willing enough to provide the detailed calculations?
Response from the Elected Mayor
I’ve got no problem with that, the numbers are on the record.  And just for a point of clarification I think there’s a certain Conservative MP who only claims £80,000 for his expenses and not the £220,000 that our current MP claims, but what I would like to say is that I’m hoping you’ll take the lead and persuade your leader to take the lead that we’re doing in Mansfield and do something to help the residents during this cost of living crisis.  


	22/64
	DELEGATED DECISION BY THE PORTFOLIO HOLDER FOR CORPORATE AND FINANCE - REVENUE AND CAPITAL FORECAST YEAR-END POSITION, AT QUARTER 2

	
	It was proposed by Councillor Whitby and seconded by the Elected Mayor, that the recommendations from the delegated decision held on 28 November 2022, relating to the Revenue and capital Forecast year end position at quarter 2 be approved.
Council was advised that there were a number of virements required for the capital programme, to move budget to where it was required. There were also a number of carry-forward requests due to slippage on the programme, as many schemes were devised prior to the pandemic, which had led to a number of supply chain issues, and also increased costs due to inflationary pressures. The programme had therefore been re-prioritised following the completion of asset surveys on the Council’s buildings with works on the Civic building being put back in to later years and new schemes being added to the programme.  
On the motion, being put to the vote, the Chair announced that the motion had been approved unanimously. 
RESOLVED - 
(i) That the General Fund capital programme carry forwards for 2022/23 be approved.
(ii) That the Housing Revenue Account capital programme carry forwards for 2022/23 be approved.

	22/65
	MINUTES OF THE PERSONNEL COMMITTEE - APPOINTMENT OF HEAD OF LAW AND GOVERNANCE

	
	It was proposed by the Elected Mayor and seconded by Councillor Drewett, that the recommendation from the Personnel Committee, that Sarah Pregon, be appointed as the Council's Head of Law and Governance (incorporating the duties of the Monitoring Officer) be approved. 
On the motion being put to the vote, the Chair announced that the motion had been approved unanimously. 
RESOLVED - That Sarah Pregon be appointed to the post of the Council's Head of Law and Governance (incorporating the duties of the Monitoring Officer).

	22/66
	EXTRACT MINUTE OF POLLING PLACE REVIEW COMMITTEE - INTERIM POLLING PLACES REVIEW 2022

	
	Further to the meeting of the Polling Place Review Committee, the Returning Officer, submitted revised recommendations in respect of polling districts and places for Ling Forest, Maun Valley and Racecourse wards. The Returning Officer also advised Council that any further suggestions with regard to polling places could be referred to him by 9 December 2022, for investigation.
It was proposed by Councillor Wright and seconded by Councillor Burgin and the recommendations from the Polling Places Committee, held on 27 October 2022, be approved, incorporating the Returning Officer's revised recommendations for the Ling Forest, Maun Valley and Racecourse wards.
Several members raised concerns at the position of a number of proposed polling stations, with regard to electorate accessibility and the Returning Officer, requested that details regarding the cases be emailed to him.
On the motion, being put to the vote, that Chair announced that the motion had been approved unanimously. 
RESOLVED - That the polling districts and places as amended be approved.

	22/67
	APPOINTMENT QUEEN ELIZABETH’S TRUST

	
	Council was advised that Councillor Ward had resigned from the Queen Elizabeth's Trust and was requested to appoint a replacement representative for the remainder of the current term of office.
It was proposed by Councillor Clay and seconded by Councillor Barton, that Councillor Lohan be nominated to the position. In addition, it was proposed by Councillor Garner and seconded by Councillor Wright, that Councillor Elliman also be nominated for the position.
On the nominations being put to the vote, that Chair announced that Councillor Elliman had received 8 votes and Councillor Lohan had received 20 votes and therefore, Councillor Lohan had been elected to the position.
RESOLVED - That Councillor Lohan be appointed to the vacant position on Queen Elizabeth's Trust.

	22/68
	URGENT ITEM - APPOINTMENT OF EXTERNAL AUDITORS 2023/24 – 2027/28

	
	In accordance with s 100B (4) of the Local Government and Housing Act 1972, owing to the legislative requirement to have the Council’s external auditors appointed by 31 December 2022 the Chair, agreed to this item being considered at the meeting as a matter of urgency.
It was proposed by Councillor Elliman and seconded by Councillor Fretwell, that the recommendation from the Governance and Standards Committee, that Mazars be appointed as the Council’s External Auditors for five financial years commencing 2023/24 be approved.
On the motion being put to the vote, the Chair announced that the motion had been approved unanimously. 
RESOLVED - That Mazars be appointed as the Council’s External Auditors for five financial years commencing 2023/24.


	22/69
	MOTIONS

	
	There were no motions to be considered.
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